2

SHILLINGSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT

7.30 PM ON THURSDAY 3rd JUNE 2021 AT THE CHURCH CENTRE SHILLINGSTONE
PRESENT:  Councillors R McNamara (Chairman), I Suter (Vice Chairman), P Acton, L Gasson, R Harwood,  K Ridout, R White, Footpaths Officer G Rains, Unitary Councillor P Batstone, Clerk D Green

In addition, there were two members of the public present.

735. TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies.

736. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Ridout declared an interest in relation the village broadband item discussed below
737. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING: 
The minutes of the meeting held on 6th May 2021 were approved.
738. MATTERS ARISING: 

The Chairman welcomed all, noting that it was good to back to meeting in person after a long period of remote meetings. 

The Chairman noted that the Speed Indicator Device (SID) had been installed and was due to be rotated from 7th June. It has been observed that the SID does appear to have a noticeable effect in slowing down those approaching the village from some distance. The Clerk had attempted to download traffic data from the unit but this had proved to be unreadable. 

The Clerk reported that the request for a survey with a view to installing village gates had been made and Dorset Council would follow this up as soon as possible. 

The Chairman noted that the Village Traffic Survey had been launched and 87 responses had been received to date, with some interesting comments made. Cllr Suter noted that the results can be displayed graphically. 

Cllr Gasson had spoken to the manager of the Co-op with a view to having a noticeboard installed outside the shop; the Co-op will refer the request to Head office. It was noted that the noticeboard near the Old Post Office had become slightly overgrown and although recently renovated it would not withstand being removed and re-located elsewhere. The Clerk noted that the Portman Hall had offered the use of part of their newly renovated board. The matter will be discussed again at the next meeting
Cllr Suter explained the local ultrafast broadband project, which is subsidised by HM Government and Dorset Council, and involves a voucher scheme. Cllr Suter explained that Wessex Internet have the contract to install fibre to the premises (FTTP) in specific locations in the village such as the Church Centre, the Portman Hall, the School and Eastbrook Farm. These locations will then become hubs from which groups may be able to have their own connection. Cllr Suter is now a local area ‘champion’ for the rollout of this project and will co-ordinate any installation requests, the main message being that the more people who want the service, the more viable it becomes. The problems of broadband drop out or slowness at certain times of the day, for example, after school, would be eliminated with full fibre. It was noted that Wessex Internet use moles to install the cabling mainly across farmland and does not involve major digging up roads. 
The Chairman noted that work at Church Field has been on-going but plans for the alteration of the site remain uncertain, there being rumours that the covenant for light industrial use of the site may end in a year’s time, and that there are plans for the creation of a car park following removal of the bund.  Further investigation of the Land Registry records for the site may be helpful.  



739. PUBLIC SESSION 
In response to a question, the Footpaths Officer said it was his understanding that the ‘permissive path’ linking Station Road to the Railway project would remain open and allow ‘circular walks to

 be completed. 

A resident noted that village verges were looking good, not having been cut and queried what plans there were to maintain these going forward. The Chairman noted that this question had been asked by others in connection with protecting wildflowers along footpaths generally and thought the Parish Council, in conjunction with Dorset Rangers, needed to identify which areas needed protection and which needed to be kept clear

. 
The Clerk advised that the issue of the maintenance of verges is bound up with consideration of the new lengthsman contract and this needs to be discussed with the Ranger, Graham Stanley, before any decisions are finalised; the Clerk had been advised that the Rangers would be taking over the maintenance of some verges. 

The Parish Council were thanked for keeping the village informed in relation to events during the Covid-19 situation. 
740. UNITARY COUNCILLORS REPORT

Cllr Batstone had provided a written report prior to the meeting and noted that discussions are still ongoing with the re-use of Holloway Farm.
Cllr Gasson advised that the Lavender Farm do not want to incur costs in relation to planning permission for any site they adopt and wish purely to install temporary structures on the site to make it more useable for volunteers.  

741. FOOTPATHS

Graham Rains noted that around 15 or years ago many had volunteered to assist with the clearing of footpaths around the village, but that there had been a general loss of interest in this; as a consequence more of this work  is now taken on by the Dorset Rangers which inevitably involves the use of mechanized methods of clearing footpaths. Graham noted that the Rangers do now have some 20-30 apprentices who can take on some of this work . It was asked whether Young Offenders could again be involved in some way.    
742. COUNCILOR REPORTS
Written reports had been received by Councillors responsible for Highways, Climate Change, Website, Schools/Youth Club and the Churchyard

743. PEDESTRIAN CROSSING CONSIDERATION

The Council RESOLVED to make a formal request to Dorset Council to undertake a survey in relation to a possible crossing of the A357 near the Augustan Avenue junction. It was noted that initial results from the Village Traffic Survey had indicated support for such a proposal. The Chairman noted that even if this was not successful in persuading Dorset Council to install a crossing, it may lead to suggestions for other road safety improvements. 

It was commented though that the crossing near the Co-op was also an issue which would need to be looked at some stage. 

744. PLANNING

i) Applications update:
The Clerk advised that, following representations by a resident, he had made an objection to the proposal relating to 4 Wessex Avenue Shillingstone; this related to the adverse impact on the visual amenity of the area and in particular the loss of light to neighbouring properties. 
ii) New applications considered:

1) P/HOU/2021/00784 Panorama Poplar Hill Shillingstone Dorset DT11 0JE, Erection of replacement garage
There were no objections to this proposal which was seen as a significant improvement on an existing structure. 
iii) Planning applications process:
It was agreed that all planning applications would continue be referred to the whole Council and that individual councillors would offer to consult with neighbouring residents, where appropriate. 

745. FINANCES
a) Retrospective payments approved:

The list of payments had been circulated to councillors in advance. These were APPROVED. 
	Date
	Payee
	Ref
	 Total 
	Reason

	04/05/2021
	Shillingstone CC
	SO
	 £    333.00 
	Mowing

	04/05/2021
	Rialtas Business Systems 
	BACS
	 £   148.80 
	Subscription

	04/05/2021
	Dorset Association of Parish Councils
	BACS
	 £     35.00 
	Course (Chairman)

	04/05/2021
	J P Consultants
	BACS
	 £   100.00 
	Audit

	10/05/2021
	David Green
	BACS
	 £     38.40 
	Expenses

	21/05/2021
	Dorset Association of Parish Councils
	BACS
	 £   389.56 
	Subscription

	24/05/2021
	Dorset Association of Parish Councils
	BACS
	 £     39.00 
	Course (Councillor)

	27/05/2021
	Elite Playground Inspections
	BACS
	 £  1689.60
	Repairs/painting

	01/06/2021
	David Green
	SO
	 £    628.02 
	Pay


b) Payments approved:

Clerks’ expenses: £ 37.50

Lengthsman fee for 2020-2021 £ 1,632
c) Lengthsman contract

The Clerk had received an amended invoice for the fees for 2020-2021 on the day of the meeting. As both Sturminster Newton Town Council (SNTC) and the Parish Council wished to draw a line under the matter, it was agreed that this should now be settled. The Clerk advised that the PC can expect a substantive increase in fees for 2021-2022 because SNTC charges to date have effectively been below their cost. Details of areas and the frequency of cutting will be discussed with Dorset Rangers and SNTC and a new contract will be considered. 
746. WEBSITE BUSINESS LISTINGS CONSIDERATION

Cllr Suter clarified that the proposal would be to maintain a business directory in connection with assistance from the Parish Magazine; this would be added to the website and kept updated. It would not include business adverting. The proposal was unanimously supported, as was the idea of a downloadable ‘Newcomers Pack’ for new residents to the village.
746. PLAY AREAS, RECREATION GROUND AND PROPERTY CHECK

The Clerk has arranged the replacement of a rotten gate post at the car park; new push on taps will be installed in the Pod to reduce water losses; the Pod guttering will also be repaired. The Clerk reported that all refuse had been removed from the Pavilion by the Cricket Club as agreed. 
747. CORRESPONDENCE 
This correspondence was reported.
· 14/05/2021 Dorset Council - Land at Holloway Farm – temporary permission for Lavender Farm shelters granted 
This was discussed under Unitary Councillors report above.

· 25/05/2021 DAPTC email - Queens Green Canopy project – possible tree planting projects for 2021/2022
It was suggested that use could be made of existing PC land but any planting must be thought through carefully given the need to maintain any new trees for at least 25 years. This will be discussed at the next meeting. 
· 27/05/2021 Dorset Council email– ‘Working together protocol’ – re email point of contact for Parish Clerks
There was uncertainty as to how this would work. The Chairman noted that the Parish Council would like to see:

i. information as to how Dorset Council could facilitate closer communication across parishes in relation to shared issues

ii. report showing all issues raised by individuals in a parish by type and what is or is not resolved

· 31/05/2021 Dilys Gartside ‘20s Plenty for Dorset’(speed limit reduction campaign) – re wheelie bin stickers offer

The Chairman confirmed that wheelie bin stickers are apparently legal. It was agreed to discuss this at the next meeting.
748. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA
· Traffic Survey results and evaluation
 
· Lengthsmans contract and verge cutting
· 20is Plenty in Dorset speed reduction campaign


· Noticeboard locations

· Proposals for the Queens Canopy tree planting project
749. NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be on Thursday 1st July 2021 at 7:30 pm, at the Church Centre. This will be subject to confirmation in the event of any change to national Covid-19 policies. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9:10 p.m.

�Shall I do this or will you?  https://uklandregister.co.uk/search


�I’ll have a look at this


�‘be’


�Will correct


�When Graham is back we should get with him  - I feel a spreadsheet of main footpaths and verges with notes giving main focus (wildflowers or keeping clear?).  Then ask Graham for help going down volunteer/young offender route plus what they would aim to do anyway then we have the rest potentially as SNTC?


�Yes, a conversation with Graham is essential – my priority though is to establish precisely which verges the Rangers will take responsibility for because agreeing the new lengthsman’s contract content is the overriding concern


�See above


�I sent you and Ian requests for meetings


�I will update Dilys but assume you will formerly invite?


�I can do this





Signed:                                                              Chairman                              Date:


